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TOWN OF NEWBURGH 

PLANNING BOARD 
TECHNICAL REVIEW COMMENTS 

 
PROJECT:    THE POLO CLUB SENIOR HOUSING-FSEIS     
PROJECT NO.:   18-12 
PROJECT LOCATION:  SECTION 39, BLOCK 1, LOT 1 & 2.12 
REVIEW DATE:   30 OCTOBER 2020  
MEETING DATE:   5 NOVEMBER 2020 
PROJECT REPRESENTATIVE: ENGINEERING & SURVEYING PROPERTIES 
 

1. Project Summary should identify that the two tax lots identified will be combined into a single 
tax lot upon approval of the project. 
 

2. In 1.1 it proposed action should identify the Town’s definition of “Senior Citizens”.   
 

3. Comment #4 should identify the Orange County Agricultural District that the Gardnertown 
Farms is part of.  Applicants are offering a mitigation measure incorporating the fact that the 
neighboring property is an agricultural property protected by the NYS Right to Farm Laws. 
 

4. #2.2 Landscaping memo from Karen Arent has been provided to address responses to 
landscaping comments. 
 

5. Confirmation regarding the access across WPA’s property for construction of the wetland 
mitigation area should be provided.  The comment response #34 identifies a recent meeting 
with representatives of WPA. Access agreements should be provided. 
 

6. In response to Comment #36 the infiltration test results should be provided in the SWPPP. 
 

7. Response #38 identifies that no fencing is proposed around stormwater management facilities.  
The Planning Board’s opinion regarding safety fences at stormwater management facilities 
should be addressed.  Stormwater management facilities identify relatively steep grades to the 
facilities.  Aquatic benches and safety benches should be incorporated into the design for the 
Planning Board to consider not providing fencing. 
 

8. In response to traffic comment #8 any recent correspondence with NYSDOT should be 
provided in the FSEIS. 
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9. Response Comment #10 in the Traffic Section should identify all proposed traffic mitigation 
measures rather then deferring the improvements to the Highway Work Permit process. 
 

10. Documentation for the response from the Town’s Water Operator to Comment #39 should be 
provided in the FSEIS.  Testing of the hydrant in the vicinity of Jeanne Drive should be 
performed and provided in the FSEIS. 
 

11. Page 21 second paragraph identifies “the treated waste water being discharged into the on site 
stream will be much cleaner than which is being discharged from nearby septic systems.”  
Septic systems are not designed to discharge to surface water.  This sentence should be 
removed and/or modified as appropriate. 
 

12. In response to Sanitary Sewer Comment #2 the Applicant should address whether the 
proposed Treatment Plant will be equipped with an emergency generator to assure treatment 
during power outages. 
 

13. The response identifies that the force main would be within the NYSDOT right of way and not 
on private property, however the third bullet item on page 24 identifies the need for easements. 
The Route 300 force main would not require private easements.   The response identifies the 
process for obtaining NYSDOT approval for installation of utilities within the states right of way.  
The identified process is written in the narrative as being hurdles to approval while they are in 
fact typical review process approvals for projects within State Highway right of ways. 
 

14. The Narrative identifies that maintaining the force main would be the responsibility of the Town 
of Newburgh, however under the current proposal the force main would be privately owned 
and not owned or operated by the Town of Newburgh.   
 

15. Page 26 once again identifies discharge from residential septic systems.  Page 26 also 
reiterates that the Sewage Treatment Plant will be privately owned with no obligation on the 
municipality contrary to the operation and maintenance statements made previous. 
 

16. Page 26 identifies the Wastewater Treatment Plant is expected to cost $1.3 million plus 
engineering and review fees.  This statement does not include costs associated in the previous 
discussion regarding bonding of the project.  The Planning Board should evaluate the costs 
identified, engineers analysis included in Appendix E identifies a force main cost of 
approximately $1.6 million.  The cost estimate should be updated to correspond to the $2.568 
million identified in the narrative report.  The Planning Board requested a detailed cost 
estimate for each of the proposals while only a summary conclusion of the costs has been 
provided. 
 

17. Sewer response #42 regarding the design BOD of 250 milligrams per liter identifies a website 
and consultation with Earthtech.  The response from Earthtech should be included in the report 
and the referenced should be included as an Appendix.  Currently the residential projects in 
the Roseton Hills Sewer District have sample / monitoring data which identifies greater than 
250 milligrams per liter influent.  This data should be evaluated as a typical residential project 
in the Town of Newburgh in regard to design of the sanitary sewer treatment system. 
 

18. Appendix B-2 does not contain the MHE review letter. 
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19. The 8 inch sanitary sewer force main appears to be very large based on an average daily flow 
of 37,150 gallons. Sizing of the force main should be further discussed in the document. 
 

20. Section 4 Conclusions of the sanitary sewer report contains information regarding de-
centralized sewer systems.  This information seems to be regarding private on-site residential 
systems, not a packaged plant serving 242 units.  The sources identify reuse of water and 
other “community benefits” including green infrastructure.  This discussion appears to be 
misplaced in the Sanitary Sewer report regarding the force main. A detailed cost estimate 
should be provided for the force main alternative as well as the on-site sanitary sewer 
treatment alternative.  Planning Board and several commenters requested this financial 
analysis. 
 

 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
McGoey, Hauser and Edsall 
Consulting Engineers, D.P.C. 
 
 
 
_________________________  
Patrick J. Hines 
Principal 
 
PJH/kbw  



 

November 3, 2020 
 
Mr. John Ewasutyn 
Town of Newburgh Planning Board 
21 Hudson Valley Professional Plaza 
Newburgh, NY 12550 
 
RE:  SDEIS and FSEIS for The Polo Club, Town of Newburgh, NY; CM Project #117‐002.12, Town 

Project #2018‐12 
   
Dear Mr. Ewasutyn: 
 
Creighton Manning Engineering, LLP (CM) is in receipt of the SDEIS dated June 1, 2020 and the 
FSEIS dated October 15, 2020. Upon reviewing these documents, we offer the following 
comments: 
 
1. The Site Plan references 242 proposed units. The traffic study prepared by Maser bases its 

analysis on 246 units so the results will be marginally conservative; however, the analysis is 
based on ITE data for the Peak Hour of the Generator, which could be a different time than 
the typical morning and afternoon peaks of Route 300. The study is conservative in that 138 
trips in the AM peak hour and 165 trips in the PM peak hour were considered, where ITE’s 
data suggests the project will generate 112 AM trips and 132 PM trips during the peak hour of 
adjacent street traffic.  

2. CM agrees with Maser’s recommendation to add signal backplates at the three signalized 
intersections of Route 300 (Route 32, Gardnertown Road, and Route 52); however, this is 
subject to the capacity of the poles being available to accommodate the additional wind loads 
and weight.  

3. CM agrees with Maser’s growth factor of 1% per year to account for general background 
growth when forecasting 2022 traffic volumes. 

4. CM agrees with Maser’s trip distribution anticipating that a majority of site‐generated trips 
will be arriving from/departing to the south on NYS Route 300 because of the junction of 
Interstate‐87, Interstate‐84. 

5. CM concurs that the increase in delays and adjustment in signal timings will mitigate project 
impacts at Rt 300/Rt 32. Negligible (<1 second) to minor (<3 seconds) changes in delay are 
expected at the magnet school and Plattekill Turnpike intersections.  

6. At the Rt 300/Gardnertown Road intersection, signal timing changes will address increases in 
delays; however, there will continue to be increases in demand for left turns at this 
intersection. Current operations indicate that southbound through traffic is delayed when a 
left turn vehicle is yielding to oncoming traffic, while a northbound vehicle has some shoulder 
to drive around the northbound left turn vehicle. A left turn lane warrant should be 
conducted to determine if left turn lanes are warranted.  

7. At the Route 300/Route 52 intersection, an 8‐second increase in overall delay is protected 
during the AM peak hour and a 6‐second decrease in overall delay during the PM peak hour 
with the proposed signal timing adjustments. This intersection has long been a restriction 
with the heavy volumes on the Route 300 approaches, and lack of left turn lanes on the Route 
52 approaches. Long queues and delays will continue at this intersection without 
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improvements. The need for improvements at this intersection was identified as part of the 
Marketplace/The Loop development and the 2006 version of the Polo Club, where fair‐share 
contributions were suggested to be applied to this intersection. There are challenges with 
ROW at this intersection and collaboration with NYSDOT, the applicant(s) of this and other 
projects, the Town, and possibly adjoining land owners is likely necessary. 

8. The site driveway is projected to operate at LOS D during the AM peak hour and LOS F during 
the PM peak hour, improving to LOS E with the completion of a northbound right turn lane. 
The egress lane of the project is about 20 feet, which will allow for two vehicles to exit, right 
turners having a better/lower delay than left turners. Based on the exiting volumes, a traffic 
signal will not be warranted and stop sign control is the appropriate traffic control.      

9. Regarding the responses to the traffic comments on the SEIS, we generally concur with the 
responses; however, in several responses, final determination of improvements is deferred to 
NYSDOT as part of the highway work permit process. We agree that NYSDOT has the final say 
for work in the right‐of‐way, but would request direction from the Board’s attorney on what 
level of determination is necessary in order to complete SEQR.  

 
If you have any questions about the above comments, please don’t hesitate to contact me at 
518‐689‐1834 or kwersted@cmellp.com.  
 
Respectfully, 
Creighton Manning Engineering, LLP 
 
 
Kenneth Wersted, PE, PTOE 
Associate 
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C:   Pat Hines – MHE 
Dominic Cordisco – PB Attorney 
Jerry Canfield – Code Enforcement 
Jim Osborne‐ Town Engineer 
Karen Arent – Landscape Architect 



KALA  
  Karen Arent Landscape Architect 

_____________________________________________________________ 
 

________________________________________ 
12 Old Minisink Trail, Goshen, New York 10924 

Phone (845) 294-9958, Fax (845) 294-6546, Email: KALA@hvc.rr.com 
 

Memorandum 
To: Chairman John Ewasutyn and the Town of Newburgh Planning Board 

From: Karen Arent, Landscape Architect 

Date: October 29. 2020 

Subject: The Polo Club Landscape Plans, Latest Revision Dated September 29, 2020   

Town Project Number: 2020-01 

Consultant: Engineering Properties 

Cc: Pat Hines, Dominick Cordisco, Gerald Canfield, Jay Samuelson, Scott Manley  

 

 
COMMENTS: 
 
The plans were modified and partially address previous comments. Some of the 
comments not adequately addressed include: 

 
1. Trees are more diverse but the plan is still dominated by River Birch (69 

proposed) and Pin Oaks (64 proposed).  We suggest diversifying with 1-2 more 
tree species such as those listed in Cornell University’s Recommended Urban 
Trees: Site Assessment and Tree Selection for Stress Tolerance.  Cornell 
University recommends plant diversity for ecological health and to prevent mass 
die-off in the case of a disease. 
 

2. Pin Oaks proposed on the islands should be placed a minimum of 30’ on center 
along the boulevard rather than the sparse 60’ on center as proposed.  In 
constrained places, trees do not tend to grow to full size, so more trees planted 
closer together will help ensure shaded streets and a pleasing aesthetic.  
 

3. Sweetgums do not do well in this area and people tend to dislike the spiky fruits, 
therefore another plant should be used.  Please consider a disease resistant variety 
of American Elm, such as ‘Princeton’ or another Cornell Recommended Tree in 
place of the Round Lobed Sweetgum.  The American Elm is a species that has 
been proven tolerant of the conditions proposed and referenced in Cornell 
University’s Recommended Urban Trees: Site Assessment and Tree Selection for 
Stress Tolerance.  Please choose a columnar tree hardier to the area in the place of 
the Columnar Sweetgum. 
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4. Street trees proposed along Route 300 are planted 60’ on center and not 40’ as 
specified in original comments 20 and 22.  This is fine due to the extensive 
proposed screening in the background. 

 
5. From past inspection experience, plantings tend not to do well in the recessed 

entrance areas of the buildings.  Astilbe is finicky and all that were planted at a 
previous inspection died.  Please consider choosing a tougher plant. 
 

6. Please show thick, layered plantings so that the planting is lush and full.  In front 
of Building 9, few plants are shown or large plants are shown without anything 
close to or under them.  For example, two Leatherleaf Viburnums are shown 
without shrubs or groundcovers nearby.  Pack these areas with groundcovers, 
similar to the planting proposed in the median.  Add smaller shrubs closer to the 
Viburnums.  This will help soften and create an aesthetically pleasing landscape 
along the façade. 

 
7. There are large gaps in screening of commercial uses on the north property line 

between buildings 10 and 11, and 11 and 21 per original comment 23.  The 
consultant should add vegetation to provide immediate screening.  Additional 
vegetation could include thick growing large shrubs, pioneer species of trees that 
grow quickly and die when shaded, additional evergreen trees, etc.  A thick, 
dense, layered screen planting should be proposed. 
 

8. Please adjust plant label size as it is difficult to read.  The size of the plant is not 
necessary on plant labels, just the plant list.   
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